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CAPITAL DISTRICT TRANSPORTATION AUTHORITY
(And its Subsidiaries)

110 Watervliet Avenue, Albany, New York

MINUTES OF JULY 26, 2017 BOARD MEETING

MEMBERS PRESENT
Georgeanna N. Nugent, Vice Chairwoman



Joseph M. Spairana, Jr., Secretary



Corey L. Bixby



Michael J. Criscione



Jayme B. Lahut



Jaclyn Mancini



Mark Schaeffer

MEMBERS EXCUSED
David M. Stackrow, Chairman


Denise A. Figueroa

OTHERS PRESENT
Carmino N. Basile, Chief Executive Officer



Amanda A. Avery, General Counsel



Christopher Desany, Vice President of Planning and Infrastructure



Michael P. Collins, Vice President of Finance and Administration



Frederick C. Gilliam, Director of Transportation



Philip C. Parella, Jr., Director of Finance



Lance Zarcone, Director of Maintenance




Richard J. Vines, Director of Risk Management



Ross Farrell, Director of Planning

Sarah A. Matrose, Internal Auditor



Mark J. Wos, Director of Facilities




Erika M. Reilly, Marketing Coordinator




Bridget A. Beelen, Grants Manager




Jaime L. Watson, Communications Manager



Kathy Colbert, Executive Assistant




Stephen Williams, The Daily Gazette

Edward Rich, CDCAT

Nancy Benedict, Citizens for Transportation



Mary Gayron, Citizens for Transportation

CALL TO ORDER
At 12:10 p.m., Ms. Nugent, Acting Chair, called the meeting to order.

· Ms. Nugent noted that a quorum was present.
APPROVAL OF JUNE 28, 2017 BOARD MEETING MINUTES
Motion – Mr. Spairana
Seconded – Mr. Lahut
Carried Unanimously

AGENDA APPROVAL

 

Motion – Mr. Spairana
Seconded – Mr. Lahut

Carried Unanimously

· Ms. Nugent introduced three new members to the Board of Directors – Michael J. Criscione (representing Albany County), Jayme B. Lahut (representing Schenectady County) and Jacklyn Mancini (also representing Schenectady County).  The Board welcomed the new members.
RECOGNITION

· Mr. Basile and Ms. Nugent presented a 20-year service award to James Sweeney, an Operator in the STAR Division.  The members offered their congratulations.
COMMITTEE REPORTS

PERFORMANCE OVERSIGHT COMMITTEE

Report from Joseph M. Spairana, Acting Chair

· The Performance Oversight Committee met at noon on Wednesday, July 19, 2017 at 


110 Watervliet Avenue.  Mr. Spairana chaired the meeting.

Consent Agenda Items
· The Authority’s bus stops in Downtown Troy are served by over ten bus routes and are some of the highest volume stops in the system. To improve the waiting and travel experience for customers, attract new ridership, and improve operations and driver amenities, the Authority is partnering with the City of Troy to build a transit station adjacent to the Uncle Sam parking garage.   

· Discussions are being held with the Uncle Sam Garage property owner to develop a long-term lease arrangement for the portions of the property required for the transit station. A summary of the provisions was discussed in the meeting.

· The Authority hereby authorizes the execution of a lease with the basic provisions outlined in the packet. In preparation for such case (in the event that an agreement is not reached within the next several weeks), the Authority is beginning the eminent domain discovery process so that it may move forward with proceedings if necessary.

RESOLUTION NO. 48 - 2017

Authorization to Enter into a Lease for the Uncle Sam Transit Center

Motion – Mr. Lahut

Seconded – Ms. Mancini

Carried Unanimously

· Auto and General Liability insurance provides protection for claims for injury and damage to people and property caused by the operation of the Authority’s business.

· The Authority hereby authorizes the purchase of eight million dollars of automobile and general liability excess insurance for the policy period covering August 27, 2017 to August 26, 2018 from New Hampshire Insurance Company of New York, New York. The Authority also authorizes the purchase of five million dollars of additional automobile and general liability excess insurance for the policy period covering August 27, 2017 to August 26, 2018 from Scottsdale Indemnity of Scottsdale, Arizona.  The total annual premium for Thirteen Million Dollars of excess automobile and general liability damage coverage shall be $400,018.

RESOLUTION NO. 49 - 2017

Authorizing the Purchase of Auto and General Liability Insurance Excess Coverage

Motion – Mr. Lahut

Seconded – Ms. Mancini

Carried Unanimously

· Auto Physical Damage insurance provides coverage for the Authority’s vehicles in the event of fire, theft, vandalism, collision and natural perils.  Lexington Insurance Company has been the Authority’s carrier for several years.  The Authority’s broker (Rose & Kiernan) went to 40 markets for quotes and received one quote from Lexington Insurance Company.
· The Authority hereby authorizes the purchase of automobile physical damage insurance for the policy period covering August 27, 2017 to August 26, 2018 from Lexington Insurance Company of Boston, Massachusetts (the incumbent), subject to compliance with the terms and conditions of the contract. The annual premium for automobile physical damage insurance shall be $195,953.

RESOLUTION NO. 50 - 2017

Authorizing the Purchase of Auto Physical Damage Insurance

Motion – Mr. Criscione
Seconded – Mr. Lahut
Carried Unanimously

· Workers’ Compensation insurance provides protection for claims that are generated by injuries of employees when long-term costs reach significant levels.  It is a specialty market, with a limited number of companies willing to provide coverage.

· First Niagara Risk Management, the Authority’s insurance broker, approached six markets.  State National Insurance Company provided the most competitive quote, while retaining the current Self Insurance Retention (SIR) at $700,000. It provides unlimited coverage beyond $700,000. 

· The Authority hereby authorizes the purchase of Workers’ Compensation excess insurance for its workers’ compensation self-insurance program, with a retention level of $700,000.00 per occurrence, for the policy period covering August 29, 2017 to August 28, 2018 from State National Insurance Company, subject to compliance with the terms and conditions of the contract.  The annual premium for Workers’ Compensation excess insurance shall be $156,075.

RESOLUTION NO. 51 - 2017

Authorizing the Purchase of Workers’ Compensation Excess Insurance
Motion – Mr. Lahut

Seconded – Ms. Mancini

Carried Unanimously

· In 2016, Governor Cuomo announced approximately $98.7 million in awards to fund projects to support bicycle, pedestrian, multi-use path and transportation-related projects. The Authority successfully secured $2 million in funding to support the Capital Region Bikeshare program.

· New York State Department of Transportation requires a Board resolution to accept State funding prior to being reimbursed for expenses incurred as part of an agreement. 

· The Authority hereby authorizes the acceptance of $2,000,000 in state funding commensurate with a 20% match requirement.  

RESOLUTION NO. 52 - 2017

Authorizing the Acceptance of $2,000,000 in State Funding

Motion – Ms. Mancini

Seconded – Mr. Criscione

Carried Unanimously

Audit Committee Items

· Mr. Basile provided the internal audit monthly report and gave a summary of the internal audit function. The Committee accepted the report.

Investment Committee Items

· At the meeting, Mr. Stackrow gave a summary of the purpose of the Investment Committee.  The report was mailed out to existing Committee members prior to the meeting and will be sent to the new members.

Administrative Discussion Items

· The Monthly Management Report was reviewed in Committee.  Mortgage recording tax was up 23% for the month but is down 7% for the year. Advertising is up 20% for the year due to CDPHP’s sponsorship of the bike share program. Wages were down 1% for the month, and health benefits were down 5%.  Parts were over budget by 10% due to various mid-sized repairs.  The Authority is in a satisfactory cash flow position at this time.

· The Monthly Non-Financial Report was reviewed in Committee.  Total ridership was down 1% for the month and up 1% for the year. STAR ridership was up 5% for the month and down 1% for the year. On-time performance was 72%, and there were four PMI’s not on time. Missed trips were at 45 this month. Means Distance Between Service Interruptions was at 20,132.  Scheduled work was at 82%. There were 19 preventable and 25 non-preventable accidents, and 90% of customer complaints were closed within 10 days. Website page views were at 884,666.

· Mr. Vines advised there was nothing new to report on security matters.

· The next meeting of the Committee is scheduled for noon on Wednesday, September 20, 2017 at 110 Watervliet Avenue.

PLANNING AND STAKEHOLDER RELATIONS COMMITTEE

Report from Georgeanna N. Nugent,  Acting Chair

· The Committee met on Thursday, July 20, 2017 at noon at 110 Watervliet Avenue.

· Mr. Desany reviewed the Washington/Western BRT project. The project calls for service between Downtown Albany and Crossgates Mall, along Washington and Western Avenues in Albany and Guilderland. The route is 8 miles long, will include 16 stations and will operate seven days a week. Improvements include an exclusive busway between the Harriman Office Campus and the University at Albany, queue jump lanes, transit signal priority and a transit center at Crossgates Mall (the Authority’s second busiest stop).
· A Conceptual Design Study concluded that Bus Rapid Transit will be a cost-effective investment in the corridor. An Alternatives Analysis was adopted by the Board in 2013, which developed routing, station locations and service plans.  In 2014, the Capital District Transportation Committee endorsed the Preferred Alternative, and the project was accepted into project development by the Federal Transit Administration (FTA).

· The Authority is advancing project development through the FTA’s Small Starts program. Small Starts is specifically designed for BRTs. The next step in the process is to complete a project rating application (due to FTA in September). The application consists of detailed project information, a project justification, and a financial plan.  A resolution by the Board of Directors stating its support for the project is also required for the package. 

· The Authority hereby authorizes the adoption of a resolution to support the progression of the Washington/Western Bus Rapid Transit project through the FTA’s small starts program. The Authority also recommends​ that the resolution directs the Chief Executive Officer and staff to submit a project rating package to the FTA in September 2017.

RESOLUTION NO. 53 - 2017

Authorizing a Small Starts Application for the Washington/Western BRT
Motion – Mr. Schaeffer
Seconded – Mr. Lahut
Carried Unanimously

· Jonathan Scherzer presented a summary of the updated Monthly On-Board Reporting Evaluation Survey program for regular route customers. The surveys cover 30 metrics and provide the Authority with market, demographic and planning information. The most recent issues show that more than 90% of customers are “satisfied” with the Authority’s service, roughly 70% of trips are taking customers to and from work, and 20% of customers now ride as part of the Universal Access program. 

· About six months ago, an on-line method to gather information was added.  The report provides a profile of customers and highlights their rankings of several categories.  This information is used to enhance the decision making process. 

· The next meeting of the Committee will be at noon on Thursday, September  21, 2017 at 
110 Watervliet Avenue.

GOVERNANCE COMMITTEE

Report from Georgeanna N. Nugent, Acting Chair
· The Governance Committee met at 11:30 am on Thursday, July 20, 2017 at 110 Watervliet Avenue.

· Lisa Marrello provided an update on advocacy activities.  She advised that the Legislature met (after being called back by the Governor) to discuss the New York City mayoral control issue and upstate tax consequences.  They adjourned on June 29.

· Ms. Marrello and Mr. Basile have discussed upstate transit funding in any upcoming MTA deliberations.  She and her team will continue to engage elected officials on this issue.  She also advised that the Authority has an active and dedicated group of local elected officials.  Their tour of the Authority’s facilities was very well received, and they are still talking about it on social media.  It was a terrific opportunity for the organization to showcase all of the great things that are happening at the Authority.

· Ms. Marrello advised that the next step this summer will be to engage Governor Cuomo’s executive staff, and her team will schedule appropriate meetings. 
· Mr. Basile and Ms. Marrello talked about the Office of General Services (OGS) contract that will expire in about a year.  OGS offers a network of transportation services to link park and ride lots with state office buildings.  This service network has been in place for more than 30 years with a private contractor providing this service.  The Authority has proposed on this work in the past but has never been successful.   Ms. Marrello advised that she is working on this.

· The next meeting of the Committee is scheduled for Thursday, September 21, 2017 at 11:30 am at 110 Watervliet Avenue.

CHIEF EXECUTIVE OFFICER’S REPORT

· The Chief Executive Officer provided his report for July 2017, which included a summary of Key Performance Indicators for June 2017.  A copy of the report is attached to these minutes.  

Mr. Basile welcomed the three new members and advised that staff is working on individual orientation programs for them. 

ANNOUNCEMENTS

· None
FOR THE GOOD OF THE ORDER

· None

EXECUTIVE SESSION

· None
UPCOMING MEETINGS

· Subject to the call of the Chair, Ms. Nugent announced the following meeting dates:


September 27, 2017


October 25, 2017


November 29, 2017
ADJOURNMENT – 01:35 PM

Motion – Mr. Lahut
Seconded – Mr. Schaeffer
Carried Unanimously

Respectfully submitted,

_______________________________________

Joseph M. Spairana, Jr., Secretary
Dated:  July 26, 2017
